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MINUTES

Monday, March 25, 2019

Present:
Felicia Bridges, Ramona Butler, Romina Contreras, Lisa R. Cook, Barbara Des Rochers, Sam Gillette, Kuni Hay, Brenda Johnson, Cora Leighton, Jennifer Lenahan, Kelly M. Pernell, Cynthia Reese, Shirley Slaughter, Rowena Tomaneng, Joseph Bielanski, Jr., Vincent Koo, Natalia Fedorova, Roberto Gonzalez, Charlotte Lee
Co-Chairs: 
Rowena Tomaneng, College President and Kelly Pernell, Academic Senate President 
	AGENDA AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

	1. Review Agenda

	Co-Chair Tomaneng called the meeting to order. Attendees were requested to review the agenda.  
Motion:  Kuni Hay moved to approve the agenda.

Second by: Romina Contreras
All in favor
The agenda was noted as approved by Co-Chair Tomaneng

	2. Review Minutes from 3-11-19

	Co-Chair Pernell requested that attendees review the March 11th meeting minutes.
Correction to the minutes - Agenda Item #3/Page 1:
· Referencing the 2nd bullet of number 1, change “final draft” to read, “a second round draft” will be coming back to Roundtable on March 25th.

A motion was made by Shirley Slaughter to approve the Minutes as amended.
Second by: Jennifer Lenahan
All in favor.
Opposed: None

Abstentions:  None
Co-chair Pernell declared both minutes approved.

	3. 2019 Program Review: Resource Requests IPC, Facility, Tech, Classified Prioritization

	Leader: Rowena Tomaneng, Kuni Hay, Shirley Slaughter, Jennifer Lenahan
Documents: 2019 faculty prioritization PR Requests Memo, Classified Prioritization 2018-19, Facilities 2019 PR Requests Memo, 2019-2020 PR resource request - PD.docx 3-25-19, Tech Roundtable Recommendations-PR 2019Final, Program Review Resource Summary v8c.xlsx - 3-27-19 (002)
A reminder was given by President Tomaneng that we had some delays in terms of the Program Review process across the district, because the district tool being developed wasn’t realized. She noted that they had to do things manually and they also had different deadlines. As a result of this, it is uneven in terms of prioritizations that have happened across some of the governance committees. This is reflected in the documents distributed for review of this agenda topic.
Faculty Prioritization (report by Rowena Tomaneng)
This was already brought to College Roundtable in December. The faculty prioritization is a separate process which President Tomaneng hopes will be folded into the Program Review. As a committee we have already accepted the prioritization, as is, and it will be forwarded to the District. The only change that has happened is that we were moving to hire the Biology position per the faculty growth 1.5 FTE that we were allocated but our new Interim Chancellor has slowed that process down. She has informed everyone that we will only be hiring one position at the College of Alameda in Aviation, for the faculty growth positions.

· President Tomaneng informed the group that they are still trying to make the case to hire for the position.

· Interim Chancellor White has asked for Biology data that was used for the prioritization and this information has been sent.

· If anything changes in the next couple of weeks, President Tomaneng will inform the committee.

Q. There was a question from Chair of Chairs Cora Leighton regarding the two Counseling positions at Laney.
Response: These positions were vacated, categorically-funded tenure positions and already in the queue to be posted in early February.

Comment: With redoing the BAM for the Student Centered Funding Formula are they also trying to balance the faculty? Some of the colleges have taken back their retirements and some of us have not. We think that it might be out of alignment.
Response: That can be brought back to the Planning and Budgeting Council and, President Tomaneng indicated that she can make a comment on this when she presents the resource allocation request.  It is her understanding that BCC was doing pretty well in terms of when retirements happened, they weren’t just replacing right away.  But, when she found out that the other colleges were just replacing their retired FTEs, during the last couple of years she has been keeping them as well.  Whatever reset has to happen, will need to happen at the District level.

Q. Sam Gillette asked how is the positions at Laney different from our Biology position?
Response: When they gave us the list of vacancies after graduation last year, all vacancies were listed, including those with searches in progress. What ended up happening because the Geography position wasn’t successful, we decided to go out on the Biology position but then the freezes came. The tenured Biology vacated position was also a part of the vacancy list. Just to contrast what happened to Laney, at Laney for example, their vacated tenured positions didn’t come about until after that process. We are still making the argument by presenting the data and Chancellor White has not said that we are not going to be using the growth position, so that is positive. She just wants to slow it down a bit and move on positions that are compliance or safety related. That is what she and Human Resources have determined from Chancellor’s Cabinet.  President Tomaneng acknowledged that there are concerns amongst the faculty about the slowing down or the halting of these growth positions.
Sam asked about the term “compliance oriented” and asked if that is what President Tomaneng said.

Response:  Chancellor White was looking at some issues that we have been having; they are not faculty positions and are around Financial Aid.

· Kelly Pernell added that these are positions that we are required to have and we have to fill them. 
· President Tomaneng also added that it refers to some categoricals like we have had in the past related to accommodations, or required like EOPS for example.

Barbara Des Rochers wanted to confirm that a year or two ago they actually had two Biology positions.
Response: President Tomaneng confirmed that this is what she has been told and in her argument to Chancellor White she showed them the two years of prioritization where they were slated to get two Biology positions.

Barbara added that it becomes very awkward to try to look for people at the end of the semester. For faculty positions, there is a time when they should be advertised and generally not in May. She stated this should be considered.
This information has been conveyed by President Tomaneng who indicated that she will continue to communicate it at the District level.

Classified Prioritization (report by Jennifer Lenahan)
This was for two years and includes the 2018 academic year, which we are in right now. Referencing Priority 1, she noted a little confusion in regards to full-time “Career Services Specialist (separate from Transfer Center Coordinator due to increased enrollment and CTE programs at BCC)”. She noticed that faculty have a Career Counselor as number 1 on their ranking and she is assuming this is two different positions.

· She is also unsure how it became Priority 1 and only mentions this as she had no knowledge of the Career Counselor position.

· She believes it may have been Priority 1 (on the Classified list) as there was no Career Counselor last year.

· She may drop that down and go with the Web Developer position, which was formerly Distance Education Analyst.

· To note is this position is also shown under Priority 2 and should have been removed.
· There was additional discussion on the Head Custodian position which Director Slaughter indicated is already in the pipeline.

· Jennifer added that she believes the position was actually a Custodian position.

· She continued reviewing the list noting that there is a part-time Library Technician position that has been put together.

· President Tomaneng commented that the PASS money will only last for about two years for part-time.
· Jennifer noted that Priority 2 will probably continue and continue.

· Referencing the administrator positions at the bottom of the page, she noted the hiring of these positions with no accommodations made for support staff.

· She feels that when a dean or administrator is hired, a staff assistant or assistant of some type should automatically be hired along with them.
Q. Referencing Priority 1, the Career Services Specialist position, Barbara asked if this was supposed to be out of the Strong Workforce monies.
Response: President Tomaneng indicated that these positions are actually focused on General Fund not categoricals.

Q. With respect to the Program Review request for personnel, Shirley Slaughter asked if we should have included a footnote that reads, “For the 2018-2019 Program Review, the following requests were put through”, just so it will be a part of that document.  She noted that there are some additional requests for personnel off of the Program Review from the various departments and that could just be a footnote for 2018-2019 personnel resource requests.
Response:  Jennifer indicated that what they can do at their next meeting in April is bring the new positions, include them and prioritize them. She asked if the positions are on the spreadsheet.

President Tomaneng added that ideally all resource requests should be in Program Review moving forward. They should not be separate processes that we have created. Even if there is a separate process, it should match what gets entered in Program Review per the departments, divisions, and areas.  Likewise, Classified positions should also be in Program Review moving forward, whether they are categorical or general fund.  She thinks that as a District they have been outside of the process. Moving forward she would like consistency in how we are using Program Review.

In Phoumy’s Program Review document, you can click under the resource area i.e., PD, Technology, Staff Requests, Facilities, or whatever you need.

Referencing the document, Roberto Gonzalez noted his confusion because to him it seems like it is a document that was rehashed from a couple of years ago. He stated that it says 2017-2019 on this and is talking about a planning meeting that occurred on Wednesday the 21st. It seems to him that what they are saying is what he is proposing, that they revisit the document given the changes that have occurred in Program Review and come up with a more updated document.
Response:  Jennifer responded that she will take his comments into consideration and they will talk about it at the April meeting. How’s that?
Comment: Roberto continued that instead of reinventing the wheel, they have a process that he believes has worked pretty well. He noted that they did a really good job coming up with the rubric.
Comment: Jennifer responded that she believes it should be discussed at the next meeting.  She indicated that they can talk about it and she has no problem using the process but she doesn’t think we should go into it further here.

Comment: Roberto responded that he thinks that we do because in the past, the process was initiated by Roundtable and part of that process was to form a task force that recommended to Senate and then to Roundtable. Roundtable in the past played a very active role in that process. He suggested that someone make a motion to form that resource review taskforce as they have done in the past, as he feels it was very transparent.
Comment: Shirley Slaughter added that she thinks the topic should be first discussed at Classified Senate as suggested by Jennifer. At this time she can’t see us making a request to form yet another task force to do what you’re asking us to do at this time.

President Tomaneng addressed the previously discussed Program Review process and what we are moving towards.

· She indicated that she knows about the rubric and the Classified Prioritization process in the past which she thought was used last year.

· Moving forward, she indicated that what we need to do is make sure the faculty prioritization process, even if there is a separate rubric, and the classified prioritization process are both integrated into the Program Review tool.

· This will assist in ensuring that prioritizations are matching what the departments, divisions, and areas are identifying as needed.

· She agrees that maybe Classified Senate needs to have that conversation.

· She indicated that likewise she knows that VPI Hay has already talked about integrating the Program Review process with the Chair Council with the faculty.
Jennifer added that basically, she would like to get the new positions from Program Review and get them on a sheet as well to discuss at the April Classified Senate meeting, and the bring it back to the next Roundtable.

Because she has to present BCC’s summary of the resource requests this Friday to the Planning & Budgeting Council, President Tomaneng asked what is she submitting as priority Classified positions. 

· Jennifer responded that on Thursday they can have a planning meeting and will provide the information to her. 

· President Tomaneng indicated that she will need the first priority list to include in the document.

Facilities (report by Shirley Slaughter)

On March 8th, the Facilities Committee reviewed the requests from the 2019 Program Review.  Their review included three categories: 1) Classrooms, 2) Labs, and 3) Office Space.
· For each one of these requests, where would this fit in? Would it fit in with the new construction or the modernization of the 2050 Center Street location, or is it to be determined.

· Each area was listed and what was needed based on the categories.
· They noted which building that work would take place in based on the information they have today.

· She encouraged attendees to review the document distributed.

· She noted that there is no prioritization in regards to the needs listed.

Q. Are there cost estimates for non-Milvia related requests.

Response: No because again, they only looked at the space requests.

President Tomaneng stated it is very difficult to prioritize the list with the exception of what we are doing now around resetting the new construction around the Milvia property. She asked if they have a recommendation for her in terms of prioritization outside of the Milvia property and what’s included in the Facilities Technology Master Plan for additional space request that what she would put into what is being submitted on Friday.

She doesn’t know what to prioritize beyond the new building and some of the changes that have to happen in this building, based on the Facilities Technology Master Plan which has already been approved.  Is she putting in other requests not in the plan?

Kelly responded that she has one that may not be in this list because she is just receiving emails over the weekend from Mark Swiencicki about basement classrooms not having dimmers.
This makes it hard to have multimedia projections in their classroom and many faculty are bringing in their own separate desk lamps instead of having a completely dark room.

This should be somewhere in the list from Humanities as well.

Response: To answer President Tomaneng’s question, Shirley indicated that she thinks that if she is going to prioritize it, they do what is in the Facilities Master Plan and that is the Sciences. But, if funding allows, then they can speak to the other areas. We have to inventory the space and that would be a part of her conversation. With the classes that are moving to 2118, we are revisiting how we can better use the space that we currently have. Perhaps that is a part of the dialogue; that you are including it as secondary because these are the other needs that were not spelled out in the Facilities Master Plan but through the surveys we heard these requests for more space.

President Tomaneng confirmed that what she is hearing is to prioritize what is in the Facilities Master Plan and then there is a secondary grouping that we should probably, at some point, acknowledge in the plan so that it just doesn’t keep coming in Program Review or annual updates but not making it into the Facilities Master Plan.
Q. Since we are going to get bigger with the new building, Barbara asked if they would want to put the bookstore someplace else other than the small space it is currently located.

Response: That is the plan.

Q. It was asked by Lisa Cook if the issue with the lights is just the dimmer switch as sometimes the costs are pretty low.

Barbara added that in the tiered classroom the lighting is awful and there is problems with the lighting in many of the classrooms throughout the building.

We have to be very clear around what we are prioritizing and what could be a faster fix versus a long-time project. That needs to make it on an internal list and we have to set the timeline to get the work order in.

These things sound more like facilities meeting topics, dimmer switches, but along those same lines we have some failing things in this building like the blinds that no longer work and we can’t get repaired. Do we need to add that as an item to this or is it just a repair?
With Mark’s request, which Cora shared with Chairs on Friday, she indicated that they need to start using shared governance in the direction it is supposed to go. Instead of going to the Chair of Chairs and Academic Senate President with complaints about dimmer switches, it needs to go to Facilities and technically each department should have a representative on each committee.
President Tomaneng indicated that it is good that this is coming up as it points out that we do not have a systematic protocol for how some of these complaints come to the division dean or they go to the division dean to the VP; and how it can get to the Facilities Committee. This tells her that we have to further refine that process for these smaller things that we can use our internal money to make those changes versus these bigger items that we need that we are asking for additional resources for at the District level.  In terms of that type of prioritization, she indicated that they can work with the Facilities Committee to try to see where they fit in.
As an example, Lisa stated that when she learned about the computers that needed the arms in the 400 block; Joe Bay looked into it and it was fairly cheap so they identified money and fixed them.  If it a switch only they can look into it but being a whole lighting project then, no. But, some of those things affecting instruction they should just go to their dean, if it is something that they deem small and if it not small they will forward it.

A request was by Shirley Slaughter for a motion to approve the list as presented with the understanding that it is not prioritized.
Second by: Sam Gillette

All in favor

Opposed: None

Abstentions:  None

As part of the Facilities, President Tomaneng, indicated that the District has not determined its process for prioritization of the remaining $420M from the General Obligation Bond. As we are reconceptualizing the expansion for BCC it is going to be more than the $80M that we have been given.  It will be more than the additional $11M that we have remaining in Measure A. A draft of what they think they have to ask for additional money in order to fully on changes that have to happen in 2050 Center and also new construction at Milvia, in addition to IT.  She shared some of the amounts given to her already from the Capital Projects team and architects and how they relate to the Facilities Master Plan.  She is getting ready when the District decides it is going to prioritize, she wants to make sure we are ahead of the game versus behind.
· For a six story building at Milvia it will be about $82M+ for the new construction.

· Any reconfiguration; Science Labs, Library expansion, any other changes that happen at 2050, that is about $27M+.

· She has a very low number for the network upgrade because we know that we need other needs that have to be identified in the Facilities Master Plan.

· The total is $110M+ and we have a balance of $11M from Measure A which means the total need is almost $100M, and we have $91M.

· She will be advocating for BCC and asking for more dollars from the General Obligation Bond and our three sister colleges will be doing the same.

· This is simultaneous planning that is happening and identifying resource needs.
· She will update everyone once the District is ready to move forward with that level of prioritization.

Professional Development (report by Kuni Hay)
VPI Kuni Hay reported that the Integrated Planning Committee has gotten really busy making sure that the processes are going well; the validation process and how we are going to coordinate this. They didn’t get to talk about the PD requests.

Referencing the supporting document, she indicated it is a list of what different areas have requested. They have not prioritized them. They could, however, categorize them as there are similar needs being asked such as compliance issues, ongoing training, online courses for faculty and students, etc.

President Tomaneng noted a number of accessibility training requests which could be under one category.  

There are some things that institutionally they may be able to do as part of the Guided Pathways.

For this list, since we don’t have much time to do this, President Tomaneng indicated that what she was striving over the weekend to try to get some of the other committees to have clear categories so she will do a pass of this one and put things into categories like, ADA, PD related, trainings. Also if it is related to Guided Pathways, she will pull out the PD. If there are equity specific that have to do with closing the racial achievement gaps, she will pull those out and put those into categories.
VPI Hay motioned to adopt the recommendations from the IPC committee.

Second by: Shirley Slaughter
All in favor

Opposed: None

Abstentions: None
Technology (report by Rowena Tomaneng)

For Technology, Mary Clarke-Miller is the co-chair along with President Tomaneng. They were able to review all of the requests that came in from the different areas and what they did in their review was focused on the very big amounts. For the most part, they had cost estimates for the majority and also had representatives from major areas, departments, and division talk about what was the priority for this upcoming year.

· The total amount was for three years moving forward.
· Screenshots of the Technology Resource Pages from the Program Review was distributed so they could see where there is corresponding level of detail coming from the different departments.

· In the area of Instruction, they had categories of classrooms and multimedia refresh and 27 classrooms were identified.

· President Tomaneng reviewed the Technology requests lists noting that she decided to group together all of the requests that came from the Library area.

· Missing were requests from Learning Resources.

· When they were doing the review two weeks ago and then this weekend she was seeing if there were any updates to what had been submitted but there were not updates yet from Learning Resources. 
· For Multimedia Arts equipment, they separated out what could get funding from Strong Workforce versus General Fund.

· The amounts there are separating out from grant money to request from General Fund.

· She noted that the amounts were not as large in Student Services.

· Administration was reviewed and this area included machinery.

· From the President’s Office, it included software subscriptions and website hosting, which the District used to handle. 

Q. Is Kanopy in there?

Response: Kanopy is not in here. She will integrate it and it will be added for the Instructional area.

Q. Vincent Koo asked if the $1.2M network upgrade should be included.
Response: President Tomaneng responded that we probably should include it in this because we have been including it because it was outside of the General Obligation Bond. She will put it in along with Kanopy.

The total will then change. Right now the total is over $700K and will increase to $1.9M+.

President Tomaneng made a motion for Roundtable to accept the amended Resource Request to include for technology new and replacement technology and equipment to include the $1.2M network upgrade and an additional $50K for Kanopy.
Second by: Romina Contreras

All in favor

Opposed: None

Abstentions: None

	4. Integrated Strategic Enrollment Management Plan

	Leaders: Kuni Hay
Document: BCC Enrollment Management Plan 18-21 (DRAFT).3-24-19 v.5a
VPI Hay reported that they have been working on this for two reasons. One is that the current BCC Enrollment Management Plan is expiring this year and we needed a new and each college’s Enrollment Management Plan is going to be linked or included in the District’s Five-Year Strategic Fiscal Plan that will go to ACCJC on May 1st. She indicated that a couple of things have changed since the previous draft.
· On February 22nd the Chairs got together and the Senate leaders were invited where they did activity exercises to prioritize certain things that they felt were important. Comprehensive notes were taken from those activities that were included.

· Student Services has been meeting to prioritize their activities in different areas and that has also been included.

· The important one that she wanted to show was the calculator.

· She noted that this is a State-prescribed calculator and a Student Success Funding Model.

· There is the FTES enrollment, Supplemental; the special populations that really need focus, and the Student Success Completion.

· What we saying is that we want to increase 2% FTES and 2% Supplemental which is the Pell Grant recipients and AB540 students and Promise Grant students.
We won’t know until the end of the semester how the completion rate will be for all of the areas so we are saying that we need to revisit in May. We know the 2017-2018 numbers but we have to wait for the 2018-2019 numbers for some areas.

For the AB540 students because of the national climate, we have lost 23% of the students from 2016-2017 to 2017-2018. There are a lot of things they need to look at but they will wait for the numbers to come. Right now there is an aspiration goal to meet the 2% goal.
So everyone understands how the calculator works, President Tomaneng added that when you use percentages you will see the changes in every column. If you focus for example that we say 2% in Supplemental Change; the Promise students, Pell and AB540, because we are starting at 120 AB540 students a 2% change means that you are only adding a few students. But then, when you go to the Promise students for example, that starting end is 4600+ so that will increase more in the next two years for enrollment.
VPI Hay indicated that now we need to execute it, do it well so that we are actually reaching out, offering courses that students need to be taking and so forth. This will be an ongoing document where we will be reviewing, assessing and changing to make sure we reach our goal. What is left to do is a few sections of narrative that she needs editing along with formatting and the inclusion of a cover and Table of Contents. This is being submitted to the District office by April 3rd.
Q. How come we are not projecting CDCP FTES?

Comment: They had this comment at Chairs as well. 

Response: VPI Hay will check.

Lisa Cook moved to approve the ongoing draft.

Second by: Jennifer Lenahan

All in favor

Opposed: None

Abstentions: None

President Tomaneng thanked everyone for all of their great work putting their time and energy into this document.

	5. Shared Governance Reports: Academic Senate, Classified Senate, ASBCC

	Academic Senate (Report by Cora Leighton)
Last week they endorsed a change for the DE Committee.

· The next steps are to go to Curriculum, Integrated Planning and Senate.

· It will be present to the committees and Chairs to solicit feedback and then present the final draft to Roundtable for approval in addition to the shared governance manual.

· The District is accepting feedback from the 5-Year Fiscal Plan.

· Kelly will email to BCC-FAS.

· It goes to the Board on April 9th.

· The feedback is due tomorrow, March 26th.

· Send the feedback to Kelly or Rowena.

· The Distance Education charge is going to be presented at all of the shared governance committees before coming here for approval.

Questions from President Tomaneng/Responses from Academic Senate President Kelly Pernell:

Is this a sub-committee or college committee?

Response: It is a college committee. It recommends to Curriculum, the Senate, and Integrated Planning.

A sub-committee of which governance committee? Is it a new governance committee?

Comment: President Tomaneng indicated that she thought DE was a sub-committee of Integrated Planning.
Response: Kelly responded that we don’t have a Distance Education committee so where do we want to put it? 

Comment: President Tomaneng suggested that they talk about it after the meeting because sometimes it is a sub-committee of the Senate, like Curriculum. She also asked that the charge be sent to her to review.

Classified Senate (Report by Jennifer Lenahan)
· They had a Classified Senate meeting on March 14th.

· Natalia Fedorova agreed to be a Classified Representative for Roundtable.

· There will be a meeting this Thursday to do Classified Prioritization.

· In April they are having elections for Classified Employee of the Year.

· In May they will hold elections for the new Senate so they will be in place by June.

· She received really good feedback on Ramona Butler’s presentation on a conference she went to and people are saying that is what they want to hear.

· Going forward she is going to make sure to receive feedback from conferences.

· At the Veteran’s conference she attended, Eloy Oakley was there and he said Veterans are not getting any categorical and if he has it his way they are not going to have any more categoricals in the State. The money is going to come to the colleges to make a decision on what they want to do with it.

Associated Students of Berkeley City College (Report by Romina Contreras)

· They have 23 students running for government; two of them are running for Student Trustee. Romina is one of them.
· She acknowledge President Tomaneng at the Board meeting for being Assembly District 15 Woman of the Year.

· She presented at the Board meeting letting them know the activities they have going on for this month.
· Alejandria Tomas and a couple of other students will be attending the General Assembly meeting on the 5th-7th.

· They are doing the packaging for the Feminine Hygiene Product Drive and will be sending it to the Youth Engagement Advocacy Housing (YEAH).

	6. Meeting Adjourned

	President Tomaneng adjourned the meeting.

	Next Meeting:  Monday, March April 8, 2019, 12:20 p.m., Room 451A/B


Minutes taken: Cynthia D. Reese, 981.2851, creese@peralta.edu[image: image1.jpg]
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